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Artists impression

Playing field future in doubt
Maintenance costs for the Penyoke Playing fields are becoming
prohibitively high and the Parish Council may not be able to continue
supporting them in their present form.
This was the outcome of discussions at the last Parish Council Meeting on
19 October.
Chairman Gerry Stevenson said: ‘Over the past two years the Parish
Council has been faced with mounting expenses relating to the playground
at Penyoke.  The swings were replaced at considerable expense, the
tractor and trailer have had to be taken out of service for reasons of health
and safety, and the latest safety inspection has identified some rotting
timber
The playground was initially set up and equipped with grant money for the
Millennium celebrations.  Since then, more equipment has been added.
The Council is committed to the provision of the playground, but not
necessarily in its present form. Significant investment may be needed, or
the playground may have to be reduced in its size and scope.  It may not
be possible to replace the tractor and trailer in its present form, for
example.
The Council is seeking to set up a Working Group to consult with families
and other interested parties on its size and layout, and to advise on what
sort of equipment would be best suited to meet future needs.
Anyone interested in maintaining the long term future of the Penyoke
playground, and willing to help, should contact the Parish Clerk, Katherine
Williams, at landulph-clerk@live.co.uk, or by telephoning 01752 240541.

Neighbourhood Plan update
While Summer holidays have slowed the progress of the plan somewhat,
things have been ticking over. A traffic survey is underway and we await
the results from Cornwall Council of the housing needs questionnaire.
If you are interested in a completed plan it's worth looking at Cornwall
Council website.
Two local ones are:
·   Quethiock, https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/environment­and­planning
·   Rame, https://ramepeninsulaneighbourhoodplan.com
Reading them gives some idea of the amount of work involved.
If you are interested in getting involved with our plan in Landulph please
contact me.
Jo Butcher 01752 844302



Landulph Memorial Hall
All change yet again, with a new Chairman of Landulph Memorial Hall
Management Committee.  I would like to extend thanks to Charlotte Alder
for her leadership of LMH from 2015 to 2016.  As always, the continued
success of the Hall rests with the various organisations which use it and
those individuals/groups who give up their time, helping to raise much
needed funds for its upkeep.
With fund-raising in mind, the forthcoming Horse Racing Night (with Food
and Bar) on 26 November, is another opportunity for a great fun evening. It
is also the chance to try your hand at selecting the winning horse in the
races. Keep a watch out for posters advertising this event.
As the new Chair of the Management Committee, I look forward to working
with everyone to maintain the high standards at the Hall, to which we have
become accustomed.  We all know it is the envy of many villages where
facilities are not as good.  Please come forward with new ideas for
fund-raising by contacting Members of the Committee or me.
Ray Oatham;  Tel: 842560 (Chairman)

Landulph Under Fives
Welcome back! All of us at Landulph Under Fives are refreshed, raring to
go and looking forward to the pre-school year ahead.
We welcome five new starters to pre-school who have all settled in
extremely well during our first week back! Our total number of children for
the year is looking very healthy. Our topic for this half term is All About Me,
with plenty of circle time discussions planned in order to get to know each
other.
We will also be learning about our families, bodies and healthy eating
to,along with making apple and blackberry crumble. We have also been
busy creating wool decorations for our Harvest display in the Chapel.
We are now open four days a week, Monday to Thursday. 9am to 3pm.
Our thanks to the hall committee for allowing us to open an additional day
and agreeing to a more spacious pre-school entrance. Our new entrance
is working much better for both the staff and parents.
We have a few dates in the diary: Our Bag2School collection is
Wednesday, 12 October. Any donations of shoes, clothes, bags, belts and
soft toys would be very appreciated with all money going towards the
running of the pre-school.
We are planning a Halloween disco; keep an eye out for the dates.
Amy Hilborn



colour

Landulph School breaks ‘world record’
We started the term off by putting the finishing touches to our cardboard
boat entry into the Institute of Mechanical Engineers’ Cardboard Boat
Race. Held on the Barbican, Plymouth on the first Sunday of term, teams
race over a short course in their own design of a pre-built or built-on-the-
day boat made of cardboard and tape. The added obstacle of a VW
Beetle, which had taken to the water the day before the event and got
stuck in the mud, proved an interesting addition to the course.
We were one of 11 primary schools to enter the pre-built event and in true
Landulph style came first in a staggering ‘world record’ time of 5 minutes
and 31 seconds - around two minutes quicker than the next boat! Parents,
staff and children all had a great morning and are keen to enter next year.

The following week and we were into our first theme day of the year with
the whole school celebrating Roald Dahl 100, we were delighted to see
many Matildas, Willy Wonkas and even a golden ticket amongst the
children! Class 3 had an amazing afternoon joining the free webcast that
also took place.  We are looking forward to the new technology that is
being delivered into school and by the time you read this what can only be
described as a very large tablet is being installed in Class. This fully
interactive board replaces data projectors.



Enterprise Park, Midway Rd, Bodmin,PL312FQ

2016 EXCURSIONS

FOR BOOKINGS AND ENQUIRIES
01208 77989 or 01208 72669

benneymoon@btinternet.com

Locally produced
stabiliser beef

from Park Farm Landulph

Packs approx 25 kg contain a
variety of beef cuts packed,

labelled, and ready for freezing
To order

Phone Richard Brown
07788 725 748

Private hire of our 16 to 70 seater coaches
also available

www.grouptravelcoachhire.com

12th Oct     Tavistock Goosey  Fair
17th - 21st Oct   The Cotswolds
5th Nov      Bridgewater Guy Fawkes
18th - 21st Nov   Turkey and Tinsel to
                                  Weston - Super - Mare
26th Nov   Clarks Shopping Village
18th Dec    Olympia
18th Dec   Mousehole & Angarrack
                    Christmas Lights
 6th Jan    Panto -  Snow White & The Seven
                                     Dwarfs,  Plymouth
Future Trips - Ireland Tour Spring 2017,
Tamar & Mount Edgcumbe, St Ives,
Dartmouth Cruise & Train, Rosemoor Garden
Show   PLUS MANY MORE

This term will be packed with sporting events and after-school clubs.
Creative art work for the Landulph Festival of Music and Arts is well under
way and we will be joining in the Scarecrow Fun at Cotehele for their Great
British Country Event.
We welcomed 11 new children into class 1 and one new child into class 2.

The Landulph Festival 2016 is nigh
This year's programme of events is
super exciting and includes a variety of
genres, mediums and has something for
everyone! It kicks off on Friday 30
September with Flash Jack (with local
'lad' Gideon Barrett) for a fun evening of
Sea Songs, Shanties & Songs of Love,
Lust & Loose Living, followed by
a Children's Junk Bank Workshop & Concert on Saturday 1 October.



There is also an excellent selection of classical options including the return
of violinist Philippa Mo (one half of Retorica who played here in 2014) and
the award winning guitarist Sean Shibe. The festival closes on 11
November by recognising Armistice Day with an evening of War time
songs and poetry from Bel Canto.
In between all of this, there will be a concert from the 2016 Best Duo at
the BBC Radio 2 Folk Awards, Kathryn Roberts & Sean Lakeman. Be
sure to book early as we are expecting a lot of interest for this one! We will
also be getting a visit from the Moscow Drug Company; this is not as
worrying as it sounds for the good folk of Landulph and Cargreen. This
band will be delivering their unique mix of Cabaret, Nightclub and
Camp-fire Music so come and see the Memorial Hall as you have never
seen it before!
Best of all we have a
fully licensed bar for
most events! Or if it is
possibly too early in the
day for the hard stuff,
then enjoy a cream
tea at our FREE Art
Exhibition. Submissions
of photographs on the
River Tamar theme are
still being sought, and
there are more details
on the website.
A Festival Season
Ticket is a great way to
get access to as many
of the events as you wish to attend for just £65.
Did you know you can also become a Friend of the Festival for just £20
per year which helps support the continuation of this festival. In
addition our friends join us for a post-festival private drinks party, are given
the opportunity to meet various performers after events and of course can
purchase a discounted 2016 season ticket (at just £60)
Tickets are now on sale from www.LandulphFestival.co.uk

Editors correction: Our previous newsletter Issue no 64 referred to Seth
Lakeman performing at the Landulph Festival.  This was incorrect and
should have read Sean Lakeman as published in this issue.



ORGANIC
PEST SOLUTIONS

Using only organic and traditional
methods I only specialise in rabbits,
moles, rats, mice and squirrels.
If you have any problems with any of
the above please contact me.

free!
Very cheap and sometimes

Seasoned firewood

on 07876672544
don’t hesitate to contact Dan

Hardwood logs

Free delivery
Kindling available

                      Phill
Tel: 07805 621217

Another fine Regatta at Cargreen Yacht Club
The fair breeze blew, the white foam flew
The furrow follow’d free;
We were the first that ever burst
On the shore at CYC.
Thus might a prize-winning Ancient Mariner
reflect on a superb day of sunshine, brisk wind
and stiff competition when 41 yachts of varying
size and skill from most of the Plymouth Sailing
Association clubs had their annual race from

the Sound to Cargreen. We won’t mention the couple of groundings or
riding turns on winches, let alone the stubbornly non-flammable charcoal
in the Club barbecues, because by the time the crews came ashore the
flow of hot food and cool drinks was in full swing, a section of the Rubber
Band music group were tooting and strumming cheerfully and the lawns
filled with happy yachties in their high-vis gear. As the tide began to ebb
and evening darkened, the visitors departed, taking with them all the
trophies. (It’s not about winning, but taking part... Aye, right)
Morton Macleod



Church Fete success
A very successful fete was
held at Landulph Church on 6
August, raising in excess of
£1100. Many thanks go to the
nineteen lovely people who
manned the stalls with
persuasive smiles, and to all
who attended.  Thanks also to
Cornish Jam for entertaining
us. You all made the day
such a good one.
Richard Hosking

Chaos triumphs over order at Cargreen Raft Race
Once again with the traditional minimum of planning and control,
another Cargreen Raft Race has come and gone.  As always the youth of
Cargreen, Landulph and beyond
showed up in their droves with
their finely crafted vessels,
dressed in a range of styles and
took to the water.
Intuitively the dozen or so craft
set off without really knowing
where to go but seemed to
manage and the rules were
made up as we went along.
There were prizes as always,
judges apparently, spectators
galore and food for all.  The bar
was open afterwards wherein
post-race tactics were not even
mentioned.  Those who won
know who they are but nobody



else really does.  Best Raft and Best Dressed are becoming increasingly
hard to judge as so much effort is put in by all.  Congratulations to all those
who took part and thank you to the spectators, caterers, safety boat crews,
pit teams and bar staff for supporting the chaos.
Jason Small

What’s the point of silage?  Read on...
First of all, what is silage?  Well, in a climate like ours when animals
cannot graze outside all year round, farmers need a way of storing
summer crops to feed to the animals in winter. Silage is stored green stuff
and is preserved in large heaps (clamps) or bundles where it pickles itself
and therefore doesn’t decompose into the soggy black stuff that you might
get in your garden compost bin. So what’s the secret? Basically good
silage-making relies on cutting the grass while it’s relatively young, sweet
and clean, allowing it to dry for no more than a day, then storing  it in
compressed form with oxygen excluded. To get to this point the farmer will

Solar Park funding reminder
There is still time before the 7 November deadline for parishioners and
parish organisations to put forward plans for using the third tranche of
funds offered by the North Wayton Solar Farm developers They have
agreed to provide an additional lump sum of £10,000 as part of the
proposals for the extension of the site. The money will be given to the
Landulph Parish Council for use in the parish for the benefit of the
community as a whole. The Council will be discussing proposals at their
meeting on 21 November.
Proposals, or applications for all, or part, of the money should be made in
the following format:

· Two sides of A4
· Three contractors’ quotes (where possible) detailing the costings of

the project
· Explain how the project would benefit the Landulph Parish
      community as a whole
· Your contact name and details

Email your suggestions to the Parish Clerk, Katherine Williams, parish
clerk@live.co.uk,
Any suggestions received in this format will be considered at the Landulph
Parish Council meeting on Monday 21 November at 7.30pm in the
Landulph Memorial Hall Annexe, at which you will be asked to provide a
five-minute presentation.



Higher Chapel Farm
Bed & Breakfast
Nr.Halton Quay,

St. Dominick

A family run dairy farm set within
the Tamar Valley,

Close to  moors, coast and towns

Comfortable en-suite room and
private room
Home Cooked Breakfast
Private Lounge
Families welcome

Tel: 01579 350894
Web: www.higherchapel.co.uk

e-mail: smjwg@tiscali.co.uk

ServiceCare
Domestic Repairs

GAS SAFE 2827437

Don’t Bin it!!!
Recycle/Repair/Reuse

*Gas/Electric Cookers
*Washing Machines

*Dishwashers
*Fridges & Freezers

*Tumble Dryers/Microwaves
*Competitive Rates

*Fixed Inspection Fees
* Estimates & Advice
*All work Guaranteed

*Local Friendly Engineer
Phone 01822 832657
Mobile 07790842227

www.servicecare.co.uk

GEOFF AIRES LTD
Patios • Brick Paving • Driveways

Kerb Laying • Groundworks
Concreting

01752 844384
07899 805144

Also
Road Surfacing Specialists

Roads • Car Parks • Farm Lanes

Free Estimates

All Work Guaranteed

Accredited Contractor for
Cornwall Highways



NICOLA GREENE
BSc (hons) Podiatry McHs

HPC Registered
Chiropodist/Podiatrist

Home Visit Practice treating all your
foot care needs:

· Nail Cutting
· Corns and Calluses
· Thickened Nails
· Dry Cracked Skin
· Foot Pain
· Diabetic Foot Assessments

Tel: 01752 291565 or 01579 590027
M:  07786164205

 E:  nicki_greene@yahoo.com

have avoided  contaminating the crop with harmful bacteria in manure, will
harvest up to three times a summer to get a young  crop high in natural
sugars, will mow, rake, bundle by netting into cylindrical bales, then wrap
the bales in at least 4 layers of thick plastic. Ideally cutting, wilting and
baling/wrapping would all be achieved in 24 hours in perfect summer
weather and would have involved 4 separate tractor-powered processes
with their own special implements.  Farmers who prefer to store silage in
clamps take the wilted grass to large open-topped enclosures where the
huge heap is completely covered in thick polythene sheeting and
compressed as heavily as possible to exclude air (usually topped-off with
dozens of old tyres).
Once the silage is wrapped or clamped, the oxygen in the enclosed air
allows a fraction of the grass’s natural sugars to ferment to lactic acid
which then pickles and preserves the grass for many months if necessary.
When fed to the animals the silage is pale brown, slightly moist, and
loosens up readily. The final day or two of this process can be hectic for
the farmer, so be patient when our narrow lanes are busy with tractors and
trailers.
Morton Macleod
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Gardening Club is off to Oz
Suddenly it's nearly Autumn with leaf colours changing and plenty of
berries around.  A little bit sad, but if our mild climate persists, winter
shouldn't be too long.
The Garden Club is back to evening mode.  For October, on Wednesday
12th we have a talk on The Folklore &Tradition of Plants.  In November,
we'll be off to the other side of the world in ‘Australia - Gardens Wild &
Tamed’, followed by the AGM (usually quite short!).  If anyone not a
member of the club, would like to come to either of these talks you would
be very welcome at the visitor's price of £4 which includes refreshment
and the chance to win a new plant.
It's nearly the end of the season for garden visits, but there are two I
noticed.
Sunday 16 October; 11 - 3pm. Weir Cottage, Weir Quay, PL20 7BT
opening for St. Luke's Hospice £5  (sign posted from Bere Alston).
Sunday 16 October; 16, 2 - 5pm Andrew's Corner Garden, Belstone EX20
1RD, open for NGS £4
Sunday 23 October. 11 - 4pm, the same garden, opening for Children's
Hospice, South West £4.
The owner of Andrew's Corner garden is Robin Hill who spoke to the club
in September. His contact number is 01837 840 332.
Jen Hambly

Landulph Winners!
Well, well!
For the first time for a very long while Landulph Short Mat Bowls Club
have won their annual friendly match against Rilla Mill Bowls Club.
This lighthearted event ended with a splendid supper provided by our
members.
We have welcomed a new member from Saltash this year. There is room
on the mats for a few more members so come along for a chance to try
your arm and keep yourself fit and flexible.
Look forward to seeing you ………
Andrew 01752 844302

Cancer ResearchUk Fundraising  Committee
Lamb Rogon Josh, Dahl , Vegetable Madras Curry and Chicken Tikka
Masala were some of the curries on the menu at the Curry Supper held on
Saturday Sept 24 at Landulph Memorial Hall.  £1245 was raised at the
evening for Cancer Research UK.  Landulph and Cargreen are very
generous communities and the committee says thank you to all who
supported us.
Gaye Braund Chairperson



YOUR PANTO NEEDS YOU!
Will Jack and the Beanstalk make it to
the stage of Landulph Hall in January
2017?
Oh no, it won't!
OH YES, IT WILL... WITH YOUR HELP!
Thank you to all those who have already
emailed their enthusiasm and support.
BUT......more people are still needed to
make this work. There will be a meeting
at Landulph Hall on Monday 24 October
at 7pm for everyone who is interested in
going on a free, fun journey to
Pantoland!
SO... whether you want to act, sing,
dance, play your instrument or help
backstage, please come along to learn
more.
See you there.
Sally Worth
e mail:  sally.worth@gmail.com

Jen Hambly at the church fete



Autumn Films
As the autumn rolls on the Film
Club offers two more great films for
your enjoyment.
On October 18 there is  the film 45
years  featuring Charlotte Rampling
and Tom Courtenay.   The plot
starts one week before Kate
Mercer’s 45th wedding anniversary
when a letter arrives for her
husband.  The body of his first love
has been discovered, frozen and
preserved in the icy glaciers of the
Swiss Alps.  Consternation all
round. By the time party day arrives

events have moved on and there may not be a marriage to celebrate.
Come to see superbly acted happiness fade to superbly acted glacial
suspicion; an absolute master class in changing relations.
On November 15 we have the superb thriller Bridge of Spies  featuring
Tom Hanks and Mark Rylance. Tom Hanks is on form as the American
attorney tasked with negotiating the
release of the American  U-2 spy
plane pilot who was shot down
over Russia at the height of the
cold war in return for a Soviet spy
captured in the US.  Some critics
rate this as Steven Spielberg’s best
film.
John Hall

Polperro Fishermen's Choir
Saturday 12 November, 7.30pm
Polperro Fishermen's Choir, guest
soloist Ted Pinquey
Landulph Church
Tickets £6 at the door in aid of the
church fabric fund.   Raffle.



Steve Holman
Landscape & Fencing Contractor

Patios, paths, drives, fences,
lawns, walling and general
garden work undertaken.

Burrhills Farm
Carkeel
Saltash
PL12 6NR               01752 849225

LET ME WRITE YOUR WILL FOR YOU

I am a retired solicitor

so you know it will be done properly
I always come to your home

so you feel more confident

Couples can protect their home

from residential care fees

let me tell you how

I also cover

Powers of Attorney– Living Wills

Inheritance tax Planning

My Prices are reasonable

and there’s no VAT!

MICHAEL GRUNDY

Churchland Cottage St Dominick

Telephone 01579 351467

A QUALITY SERVICE - A SENSIBLE PRICE



Aerial Solutions
Aerial & Satellite specialist
Freeview Aerial Upgrades
Extra Points:
Telephone extensions
Competitive Prices

Contact Mike Pendered
 01752 294386

Mobile  07745 027 625

Dan Billing 07725082046

Contact 01752 845234
dcbplanthire@aol.co.uk

Chris Billing 07980574104

0.75 to 7.5 ton Mini Diggers for hire
with CITB Trained operator

Drainage and Septic Tank Installation
Site clearance

Bulk excavation
Bricked paved Driveways

Landscaping and groundworks

Agricultural Contractor and Garden
Services
Tree Surgery
Garden Clearance
Hedge Trimming
Turfing
Fencing
Seasoned logs for sale

CHRIS AND DAN BILLING CONTRACTORS

http://www.dmdevelopments.net


·
·

· Carpentry
· Plastering
· Tiling
· Facia & Sofits
· Painting & decorating
· Portable Appliance Testing

(PAT)
· All aspects of Kitchen &

Bathroom design & refit (in-
cluding electrics & plumbing)

Contact David Mills
 07714 727766 or

01752 201556
www.dmdevelopments.net

12 years experience,
no job too small

Jolly times at the Beer Festival
The first Landulph Beer Festival, held in aid of church funds, took place in
September. Over 400 people passed through the gates during the day
which was blessed with fine weather. Craft beers were supplied by Lost
Rivers Brewing Co. Local bands Andy’s Attic and The Shed Boys provided
musical entertainment and the children’s tent was a lively, noisy place from
early ‘till late.

The financial outcome of the
event was not known at the
time of going to press.

http://www.dmdevelopments.net


Greg Khan
Professional Plastering

Service
Over 25 years experience

 Internal and external
plastering

Damp problems remedied
Lime Render

Artex ceilings and walls
flattened

All work undertaken is
guaranteed

Tel: 01752 843622
Mobile: 07577 275950

Richard & Debbie Allan
James & Philida Jermain
Jack & Sylvia Bedbrook
Richard & Jill Taylor
Glen & Margaret Honey
Mike & Shirley Kitney

Bill & Nan Doughty
Andrew & Jo Butcher
Morton Macleod
Anne Moxley
Annemarie Nathan
Penny Robson

Tony & Jennie Rayment
Gerry & Sue Stevenson
Richard & Christine Bowman
David Bullivant &Terry West
Valerie Taplin & David Ward
Allen Pack & Cornelius O’Connor

The table below lists those families who contributed, in 2015, to the Salvation
Army Children’s Christmas party, in lieu of sending local Christmas cards, If
I don’t hear to the contrary, it will be assumed that they wish to continue for
2016.  I will collect donations during December.
£430 was sent to the Salvation Army last Christmas. If anyone would like
to join the scheme, thereby giving joy to underprivileged children, please
get in touch with me on 01752 844519.

Tuesday surgeries at  the Memorial Hall
Recently there have been several cancellations, so please keep an eye on
noticeboards or phone the health centre on 842281 for any changes to the
list in the diary.

Happy Christmas,Jack Bedbrook

mailto:clarky1955@gmail.com


Next edition copy date is 15 November. We cannot
guarantee to publish anything received after that date

Please contact a Group member for more details
James Jermain  01752 847546     jamesdjermain@aol.com
Morton Macleod 01752 846520     mortonmacleod@doctors.org.uk
Sylvia Bedbrook   01752 844519      sylvia@bedbrook.co.uk
Allen Pack    01752 842012     allen.gardendelights@live.co.uk
Tim Clarke         01752 842388     clarke.fernleigh@btinternet.com
Becky Reep  01752 840815     becky.reep@btinternet.com
The Newsletter Group reserves the right to edit or refuse material.  If there are
any mistakes, we apologise.  Signed articles do not necessarily express the views
of the Group.
Letters to the editor or articles can be given to any committee member or
e-mailed to jamesdjermain@aol.com  Adverts  to  clarky1955@gmail.com
The newsletter can be viewed at www.landulph.org.uk
If you are a new resident to the parish and would like to write a small
article introducing yourself , we would be delighted to receive it.
     Landulph News is produced by Bluemoon Print and Promotions, www.bmpp.co.uk

Delivery of the newsletter is by willing volunteers.  We are very grateful to them.
New volunteers are always welcome

Front cover photograph courtesy of Tracy Barnes

Newsletter AGM  members of the public are invited to the 2016 AGM to held
at 7.00 pm Monday 21 November at Tamarisk, Fore Street, Cargreen

Diary editor needed
Morton will soon give up compiling the newsletter diary, so we will need a
replacement to run things from February 2017 onwards.  To find out what’s
involved please have a chat with Morton on 846520  (Good luck with your
new career on Strictly, Morton.  Ed)

SIT BACK & RELAX - Friday 18 November, 6:00-9:00pm, Landulph
Memorial Hall.
Ladies, treat yourself to a night of indulgence, have your nails done, a
relaxing facial, enjoy a massage, browse the stalls... and much more. It's
just £10 for a 15-minute pre-booked treatment (£5 for additional ones) with
a complimentary glass of fizz & snacks.
For more information look out for our posters or call Charlotte on 07899
966213

mailto:clarky1955@gmail.com



